
PAGE NO. 

2-8 

1 
REGIONAL DISTRICT OF BULKLEY·NECHAKO 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
AGENDA 

Thursday, June 9, 2016 

CALL TO ORDER 

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA 

AGENDA - June 9, 2016 

MINUTES 

Committee of the Whole Meeting 
Minutes - May 12, 2016 

DELEGATION 

BEYOND THE MARKET 

Christine Kinnie, Project Coordinator 
RE: Update 

PRESENTATION 
Corrine Swenson, Manager of Regional Economic 
Development - Bulkley-Nechako Discovery App. 

REPORTS 

ACTION 

Receive 

Approve 

Receive 

9-1 O Hans Berndorff, Financial Administrator Receive 
- Closure of Huckleberry Mine 

11-12 Deborah Jones-Middleton, Protective Services Receive 
Manager - Protective Services Social Media Project 

13-14 

CORRESPONDENCE 

Civiclnfo BC - Letter from Premier Christy Clark 
RE- 2016 UBCM Convention - Meeting Requests 

DISCUSSION ITEM 

UBCM Convention 
- Meeting Requests 
• Resolutions 

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA 

NEW BUSINESS 

ADJOURNMENT 

Receive 



PRESENT: 

REGIONAL DISTRICT OF BULKLEY ·NECHAKO 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 

Thursday, May 121 2016 

(location: Vanderhoof lntegris Credit Union Board Room) 

Chairperson Bill Miller 

Directors 

Staff 

Media 

Taylor Bachrach 
Eileen Benedict 
Shane Brienen 
Mark Fisher 
Tom Greenaway 
Dwayne Lindstrom 
Thomas Liversidge 
Rob MacDougall 
Rob Newell - arrived at 10:36 a.m. 
Mark Parker 
Jerry Petersen 
Darcy Repen 
Luke Strimbold 
Gerry Thiessen 

Cheryl Anderson, Manager of Administrative Services 
Corrine Swenson, Manager of Regional Economic Development 
Wendy Wainwright, Executive Assistant 

Vivian Chui, Omineca Express 

CALL TO ORDER Chair Miller called the meeting to order at 10:33 a.m. 

AGENDA & Moved by Director Bachrach 
SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA Seconded by Director Greenaway 

C.W.2016-5-1 

WELCOME 

"That the Agenda of the Regional District of Bulkley-Nechako 
Committee of the Whole meeting of May 12, 2016 be approved; 
and further, that the Supplementary Agenda be received and 
dealt with at this meeting." 

(All/Directors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Director Thiessen welcomed the Regional Board to Vanderhoof. 
He spoke of the Nechako White Sturgeon Recovery Initiative and 
the juvenile sturgeon release scheduled for tomorrow, May 13, 
2016. He mentioned that a three metre sturgeon over 100 years 
old was captured recently. Due to weather trends spawning is 
three weeks early this year. 

Director Thiessen spoke of the 15th Anniversary Northern 
Kitamaat Development Fund (NKDF) Celebration taking place 
tonight, May 12, 2016. 

Also taking place is the 2016 Vanderhoof Chamber of 
Commerce Annual Trade Show on May 13-14, 2016. 
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WELCOME (CONT'D) 

MINUTES 

Committee of the Whole 
Minutes-April 14, 2016 

C.W.2016-5-2 

REPORTS 

Community to Community 
Forum 

Director Thiessen mentioned that for those Directors spending 
the night in Vanderhoof that there is an excellent trail system 
along the Nechako River. 

He noted that the District of Vanderhoof met with the Water 
Controller on May 11, 2016 in regard to the water levels in the 
Nechako Reservoir and River. The District of Vanderhoof is to 
determine the values on the Nechako River and will meet again 
with the Water Controller. Director Thiessen noted that future 
meetings will include representatives from all areas along the 
river from Ootsa lake to Prince George. 

Moved by Director MacDougall 
Seconded by Director Petersen 

"That the Committee of the Whole meeting minutes of April 14, 
2016 be received." 

(AIVOirectors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Discussion took place regarding the timeline for approval of the 
Union of B.C. Municipalities (UBCM) Community to Community 
Forum funding. Corrine Swenson, Manager of Regional 
Economic Development explained that the application will be 
submitted May 13, 2016 and UBCM staff have indicated that the 
approval process takes approximately two weeks. UBCM staff 
also conveyed that Community to Community Forum funding has 
been made available for a Fall intake in the past and that may 
occur in the Fall of 2016. 

Director Strimbold mentioned that there is a First Nations 
Northern Caucus Meeting taking place in the beginning of June 
that will need to be considered. 

Cheryl Anderson, Manager of Administrative Services provided 
an update in regard to the dates that the facilitator and presenter 
are available. The venue location for the forum was discussed. 
Staff have researched the availability of the Vineyard Church in 
Burns Lake which has a capacity of approximately 50 people and 
is available and the Island Gospel Fellowship Church. 

Director Bachrach brought forward concerns in regard to the 
absence of complete cross regional engagement. He spoke of 
the Town of Smithers working directly with the Office of the 
Wet'suwet'en and Morice Town Band which is outside the RDBN 
and within the Regional District of Kitimat~Stikine boundary. The 
Office of the Wet'suwet'en utilizes a hereditary and political 
governance structure and the need to ensure that all 
representatives are invited to a Community to Community Forum 
was discussed. 
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REPORTS (CONT'D) 

Community to Community 
Forum 

C.W.2016-5-3 

Community to Community 
Forum Agenda 

Discussion took place regarding the possibility of having sub­
regional forums, one in the east and one of the west of the 
RDBN. Chair Miller spoke of the need for wide spread 
engagement throughout the entire RDBN. He noted that 
Highway 16 Transit and Spill Response are regional issues and 
thus the need for a regional forum. 

Director Bacharch commented that the Town of Smithers can 
assist the RDBN in hosting the forum in their community. 

Discussion took place regarding travel reimbursement as an 
eligible expense. 

The need to bridge gaps and build relationships was discussed. 
Open dialogue provides an opportunity to create further 
discussion amongst stakeholders in the region. 

Moved by Director Strimbold 
Seconded by Director Brienen 

"That the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Regional 
District of Bulkley-Nechako Board of Directors approve the 
RDBN hosting a Community to Community Forum in Smithers; 
and further, that a date be scheduled June 7-10, 2016 or 
alternatively June 13-24, 2016." 

(AIVDirectors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Highway 16 Transit 
Staff contact Deborah Bowman, Assistant Deputy Minister, 
Transportation Policy and Programs Division, Ministry of 
Transportation and Infrastructure to determine Ministry Staff 
attendance; 
Ministry staff have indicated willingness to attend; 
Speak to the Five Point Action Plan brought forward by the 
province. 

Spill Response 
Staff will contact Jason Bosscher, Environmental Emergency 
Response Officer, Smithers. 

Town of Smithers and Office of the Wet'suwet'en Collaboration 
Project 

Director Bachrach will provide a presentation in regard to the 
project that the Town of Smithers and Office of the 
Wet'suwet'en are currently moving forward. 

Facilitator 
Dan George, Four Directions Management Services Ltd. 
Staff will contact to confirm date. 
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REPORTS (CONT'D) 

Community to Community 
forum Budget 

C.W.2016-5-4 

Social Media Targeted 
Marketing Campaign 

C.W.2016-5-5 

5 

Deliverables 
Discussion took place regarding the development of a 
Memorandum of Understanding between the Regional 
District and First Nations in regard to transit; 
BC Transit engagement in the discussion of a MOU. 

Director Bachrach commented that the Town of Smithers will 
assist with the venue and catering. 

Discussion took place regarding the 2012 Regional Opportunities 
Gathering budget and the mileage coverage. 

Moved by Director Repen 
Seconded by Director Bachrach 

"That the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Regional 
District of Bulkley-Nechako Board of Directors authorize funds 
for mileage for one vehicle per First Nations Community; and 
further, that an honorarium be provided to the First Nations 
communities in attendance wherein budget funds remain." 

(All/Directors/Majority) 

Moved by Director Repen 
Seconded by Director Newell 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

"That the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Regional 
District of Bulkley-Nechako Board of Directors approve 
accessing $1,500 of the 2016 Regional Economic Development 
Marketing Budget for a Facebook Marketing campaign." 

(All/Directors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Director Repen spoke to the information he provided to the 
Manager of Regional Economic Development in regard to the 
memo titled "Social Media Targeted Marketing Campaign" and 
the benefits of completing a Facebook Social Media Targeted 
Marketing Campaign. 

Director Newell noted he attended the BC Broadband 
Conference recently and he voiced concerns regarding the .lack 
of adequate broadband internet download and upload speeds in 
the region in comparison to the rest of the province. It is 
extremely important to increase broadband width in the region to 
assist potential growth and development. Director Bachrach 
commented that Smithers and Telkwa recently received fibre 
optic to the home upgrades. 

Concerns were brought forward in regard to the impact to quarter 
section farm land with growth and development. The 
expectation of services that individuals moving to the region 
often have when moving from larger centres was also discussed. 
In the future it may be possible to target other areas such as 
farm land and farming in regard to a mar1<eting campaign. 
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REPORTS (CONT'D) 

2016 UBCM Premier/Cabinet 
Minister Meetings and 
Resolution Deadline 

C.W.2016-5-6 

Discussion took place regarding the use of Facebook as a trial 
social media site and the possibility of using other resources in 
the future. Director Thiessen mentioned that the District of 
Vanderhoof is identifying a different markets. Conversation took 
place in regard to the future real estate market throughout the 
province and what draws individuals to an area or region. 

Director Bachrach spoke of needing to have a compelling 
marketing ad to be accessed through the Facebook campaign. 

He brought forward the challenges in regard to the communities 
within the region being very unique therefore branding the region 
can be difficult. 

Corrine Swenson, Manager of Regional Economic Development 
noted that the Investment Readiness Action Plan will be moving 
forward in early summer and will also assist in looking at who the 
target market is and complete research on the initiative. 

Moved by Director Thiessen 
Seconded by Director MacDougall 

''That the Committee of the Whole receive the Manager of 
Administrative Services' May 4, 2016 memo titled "2016 UBCM 
Premier/Cabinet Minister Meetings and Resolution Deadline." 

(All/Directors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Chair Miller spoke to the need to provide staff with clear direction 
in regard to Minister Meeting topic requests, topic information 
and who will be attending. 

Discussion took place regarding the need to be more effective 
during the fifteen minutes provided in meeting with Ministers at 
UBCM. The Regional Board noted the importance of appointing 
a lead Board Member to speak to a topic and have speaking 
notes clearly outlined. It is also very important to speak to the 
topic regionally as time is limited. Director Benedict commented 
that issues specific to an Electoral Area should have that 
Director speak to the issue. 

Director Newell noted the importance of taking notes during the 
meetings and following up in regard to the issues brought 
forward. 

Concerns were brought forward in regard to past experiences 
wherein more than one ministry was in attendance during the 15 
minute scheduled meeting time and it did not allow for the topics 
to be brought forward effectively. The Regional Board discussed 
being concise and directing the meetings to be as effective as 
possible. 
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REPORTS (CONT'D) 

CORRESPONDENCE 

Correspondence 

C.W.2016·5·7 

NEW BUSINESS 

Future RDBN Meetings in 
Member Municipalities 

; 

Director Thiessen noted that two discussion topics that were 
discussed during the Mayors Caucus in Fort St. John recently 
were agricultural land development near communities and the 
impacts when services are requested or being implemented 
without proper zoning. The second topic was the recent 
changes to the BC Building Code and the cost impacts to 
construction. 

The Regional Board will provide staff with topics and topic 
information for Minister Meeting requests for the UBCM 
Convention in September, 2016. 

Moved by Director MacDougall 
Seconded by Director Parker 

"That the Committee of the Whole receive the following 
correspondence: 

·Union of B.C. Municipalities in regard to Conflicts of Interest 
Exception Regulations; 

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA CORRESPONDENCE 

·Fulton & Company in regard to Conflicts of Interest Exception 
Regulations." 

(AIVDirectors!Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Discussion took place in regard to Conflicts of Interest Exception 
Regulations and interpretation of the regulations. Director 
MacDougall noted that it would be beneficial to have a workshop. 
Director Strimbold mentioned that the Village of Burns Lake is 
having its Lawyer attend a meeting to discuss the regulations. 

Staff will investigate the possibility of having RDBN Solicitors 
attend a meeting or have a workshop in regard to the Conflicts of 
Interest Exception Regulations. 

Director Thiessen noted that he very much appreciated the 
Regional Board travelling to and having its meeting in 
Vanderhoof. He spoke of the host municipality working with 
RDBN staff to have delegations from the host municipality attend 
future meetings located outside the RDBN Office Building. 
Discussion took place in regard to having future meetings 
potentially every six months in member municipalities. Chair 
Miller noted that having meetings outside the RDBN Office 
allows the RDBN Board of Directors to cross regionally engage 
the member municipalities and regions. Director Bachrach 
thanked Director Thiessen for hosting the meeting. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

C.W.2016·5·8 

Bill Miller, Chair 

Moved by Director Brienen 
Seconded by Director MacDougall 

"That the meeting be adjourned at 12:04 p.m." 

(All/Directors/Majority) CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Wendy Wainwright, Executive Assistant 



To: 
From: 
Date: 
Re: 

Regional District of Bulkley-Nechako 
Memo - Committee of the Whole Agenda 
June 9, 2016 

Chair Miller and the Board of Directors 
Hans Berndorff, Financial Administrator 
May 31, 2016 
Closure of Huckleberry Mine 

With the possible closure of the Huckleberry Mine, BC Assessment has been requested 
to provide information about the possible impact on property assessments. They 
provided information under the following three scenarios: 

1 . The mine is put on care and maintenance allowing for a reasonably quick restart 
in the event that metal prices improve. There is very little impact on property 
assessments; 

2. Written notification to BC Assessment of permanent closure. Property 
assessments are reduced by approximately half. Any reversal of this decision 
would allow eventual reopening of the mine over a longer period with improved 
metal prices; and, 

3. Demolition of the buildings. This would be a final decision that would not allow a 
reversal. Therefore, the assets would be written down to land value only. 

According to BC Assessment, the usual pattern is to put the mine on care and 
maintenance for a year or two, followed by permanent closure if metal prices do not 
improve over that time. Permanent closure may be eventually followed by demolition, 
but this is a last resort that usually takes a number of years to finalize. 

Attached is a schedule outlining the impact on the RDBN tax base and the SNRHD tax 
base under all three scenarios. 

I would be pleased to answer any questions. 

Recommendation: ( all/directors/majority) 

That the memorandum from the Financial Administrator, dated May 31, 2016 regarding 
the possible closure of the Huckleberry mine be received. 



Huckleberry Mine 

Impact of M ine Closure on Property Tax Base 

I Assessments :=1 [conve rted Assessments I 
Impact on RDBN Impact on SNRHD 

2016 2017 2016 2017 Difference Tax Base Tax Base --
Opt ion 1 - Care & Maintenance 17,431,900 17,018,410 5,926,846 5,786,259 -140,587 -0.03% -0.04% 

Option 2 - Permanent Closure 17,431,900 8,479,263 5,926,846 2,882,949 ·3,043,897 -0.55% ·0.92% 

Option 3 - Demolish Plant 17,431,900 729,215 5,926,846 72,922 -5,853,925 ·1.06% -1.77% 

......._. 
<:) 

HPB May 31, 2016 



I I 
Regional District of 
Bulkley-Nechako 

Memorandum 
June 9, 2016 

To: Chair Miller and the Board of Directors 
From: Deborah Jones-Middleton, Protective Services Manager 
Date: June 1, 2016 
Regarding: Protective Services Social Media Project 

The Protective Services Department will be launching social media platforms this 
summer with the goal of promoting and sharing region wide preparedness and response 
information on the following; 

> Facebook which was launched on May 25, 2016; 

> Twitter; 

> lnstagram; 

> Pinterest; and 

> Linkedln. 

Protective Services will be launching the Twitter site Monday June 6, 2016. Once Both 
Facebook and Twitter are growing the rest of the sites will be launched. These platforms 
will allow Protective Services to engage and communicate· more frequently with the 
public. 

A majority of Canadians now get their news and information through the internet 
primarily on cellular devices. The social media platforms will help Protective Services 
reach the public, meeting the needs of today's society where it is expected that 
information will be readily available. 

Using social media allows for flexibility, two way communication, and emergency 
information can be updated in real time. It will also expand the demographic of the 
Protective Services audience, resulting in a better informed public. 

In search of an appropriate name for the social media platforms Protective Services 
asked the public for their opinion through a poll. The name that received the most votes 
was Bulkley-Nechako Emergency Information. Below is statistical information 
regarding our success. 

Facebook Statistics as of June 1, 2016: 

> Post Reach: 4,408 

> Post Engagement: 900 

> Page Likes: 148 

> Largest Audience: Women 35-44 

> Most Common Device: Mobile Device 



Page: 2 
Date: June 1, 2016 
Regarding Protective Services Social Media Project 

Staff encourages the Board to like and share the Bulkley-Nechako Emergency 
Information page with coworkers, friends, and family. 

Recommendation 

All /DIRECTORS/MAJORITY 

1. That the Board of Directors receive the memo titled "Protective Services 
Social Media Project'' from Deborah Jones-Middleton) Protective Services 
Manager. 
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Subject: 
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Civiclnfo BC <info@civicinfo.bc.ca> 
June 1, 2016 12:18 PM 
Civiclnfo BC 
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2016 UBCM Convention - Meeting Requests with Premier Christy Clark and Provincial 
Cabinet Ministers 
letter from Premier Christy Clark to Mayors and Regional District Chairs June 1 
2016.pdf 

************************* 
This message is being sent by Civiclnfo BC to all UBCM Member Municipalities and Regional Districts on behalf of 
Honourable Christy Clark, Premier. 
************************* 

Subject: 

Intended 
Recipient(s): 

Attachments: 

2016 UBCM Convention- Meeting Requests with Premier Christy Clark and 
Provincial Cabinet Ministers 

Mayors/Regional District Chairs/Islands Trust Chair/CAOs and cc: 
Administrative Assistants and General Email 

One (1) plus message below 

If you have received this message in error, we ask that you forward it to the appropriate person in your office. 

************************* 
MESSAGE: 

Please see the attached letter from Premier Christy Clark with regards to this year's UBCM Convention. The letter 
outlines the process for requesting a meeting with the Premier and Cabinet Ministers. 

This year's online form will be available on Monday, June 13, 2016 at https://UBCMreg.gov.bc.ca. The invitation code is 

MeetlngRequest2016, and is case sensitive. 

Please note as in previous years, meetings with the Minister of Community, Sport and Cultural Development are 
sche<Juled directly with that Ministry. You will be receiving a letter in the near future as to their meeting request 

process. 

If you have any questions, please contact the Premier's UBCM Meeting Request Coordinator, Tim Wong by email at 

UBCM.Meetings@gov.bc.ca or by phone at 604-775-1600. 

***************************** 
The information transmitted herein is confidential and may contain privileged information. It is intended solely for the 
person or entity to which it is addressed. Any review, retransmission, dissemination, taking of any action 
in reliance upon, or other use of this information by persons or entities other than the intended recipient is prohibited. 

If you received this in error, please notify the sender and delete or destroy all digital and printed copies. 

Civiclnfo BC makes no representations or warranties whatsoever, either expressed or implied, with respect to the 
accuracy, reliability or suitability for any purpose, of the information contained or referenced in this message. 
***************************** 

1 



June 1, 2016 

I Lt 

BRITISH 
COLUMBIA 

Dear Mayors and Regional District Chairs: 

As we prepare for the 2016 UBCM Convention in Victoria this September, I wanted to let 
you know that my caucus colleagues and I are once again looking forward to listening to the 
discussions around the issues and initiatives that affect British Columbia's communities and 
the people who live there. Our work depends on your input and your insight, and my 
colleagues and I will be there to listen and to learn. 

This year's theme, Stronger Together, is an ideal way to recognize the strengths and 
similarities across the province. British Columbia is leading Canada like never before, and 
the work you do in your community is an integral part of that. 

If you would like to request a meeting with me or a Cabinet Minister on a specific issue 
during this year's convention, the online registration form at bttps://UBCMreg.gov.bc.ca will 
go live on June 13th. The invitation code is MeetingRequest2016, please note it is case 
sensitive. 

If you have any questions, please contact my UBCM Meeting Request Coordinator, 
Tim Wong at UBCM.Meetings@gov.bc.ca or by phone at 604-775-1600. 

Sincerely, 

Christy Clark 
Premier 


